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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT

Dear PGSG Members,

This is my last President’s Column before my term expires at the Denver PGSG business meeting, and I’d like to thank all of those who’ve made this term so pleasant and productive.  First and foremost, I thank PGSG Secretary-Treasurer Shannon O’Lear, who served as my collaborator and confidante throughout the past two years.  Thanks also go to the other board members and members of award committees, as well as assorted members who rose to the occasion at one time or another when they were needed or when they chose to offer their services or ideas.

I had planned on using my final newsletter to wax poetic about the 2004 Presidential election, but, to be honest, it seems like a very long time ago now.   Perhaps I’m numb, or perhaps I just have writer’s block.  At any rate, my position on the election would be a bit skewed.  After having spent the 2000 election literally a mile from ground zero in Tallahassee, this time I wised up and spent the 2004 election at a conference on a tiny island in the Taiwan Straits, just off the coast of Fujian.  I did have the bizarre experience of informally explaining the electoral college system to 200 international scholars during breaks between conference sessions, but a retelling of that presentation certainly wouldn’t be enlightening to the PGSG membership.  My coping mechanism the day after the results were finalized was to spend several hours marching in the Taipei Gay Pride Day parade while discussing urban politics and gendered aspects of gentrification with a former student of Bob Lake’s whom I ran into in Taiwan.  It was a wonderful day and the stuff of great stories (and great memories and photographs), but it hardly gave me a bird’s eye view on the US election.  So, instead of writing about the election, I’d like to use my position as an eight-year veteran of the PGSG Board to discuss the past, present, and future of the PGSG.

It seems to me that there are four ways in which the PGSG impacts its members: as a sponsor of AAG sessions, as a source of awards, as an organizer of preconferences, and as a vehicle of communication.  In the remainder of this letter, I consider each of these aspects of the PGSG, how each has changed in the past two years, and how each might change in the future.

Communications: Beginning with the last of these points, 2003-2004 saw the advent of the all-electronic newsletter.  The switch to electronic-only distribution seems to have come off with nary a hitch (if you’re reading this, you’re receiving the electronic newsletter!).  Now that the AAG has installed specialty group “community” software on its server, we may want to abandon the PGSG-L listserv and establish the AAG’s online community as the sole place for posting announcements (including announcements of new newsletters) to PGSG members.  I’ll be making a proposal along these lines at the 2005 business meeting in Denver.

Session Sponsorship: The PGSG continues to sponsor a large number of sessions (51 paper sessions, panel sessions, and plenary sessions at the Philadelphia AAG).  More importantly, we are solo sponsors for two major sessions: the PG Plenary and the Current Topics Roundtable.  The annual Political Geography Plenary (where we are assisted by Elsevier Publishing) continues to be successful year after year; this year Neil Smith will be the plenary speaker.  The Current Topics Roundtable was instituted in Philadelphia as a venue for focusing on a late breaking news event that is of interest to a wide range of political geographers.  Last year’s roundtable, on militarism, the US elections, and the war in Iraq, drew a standing-room-only crowd, and we hope for a similar turnout at this year’s roundtable in Denver.  We’ll let you know once we pick a topic and speakers.

Awards: Spurred, perhaps, by an increase in the cash award (from $500 to $800), submissions for the dissertation award have increased.  Submissions for the student paper awards have been relatively high in the Ph.D. category as well.  However, for the past two years there have been no student paper award winners in the Master’s category.  Awards present a great opportunity for graduate students to get their work known, earn some accolades (or, if one prefers, c.v.-stuffers), and get some cash to support their studies.  And awardees get a free lunch (!).  If you are a student (or if you are advisor to a student) who might be eligible for the student paper award or the dissertation award, see the complete announcement later in this newsletter for submission details.

Also, in 2004, we instituted three new awards for non-student scholars: the Richard Morrill Public Outreach Award (“given to an individual who has used her or his political geographic expertise to affect change (in public thought or public policy) beyond the academy”), the Stanley D. Brunn Young Scholar Award (“given to an individual who has received her/his Ph.D. within the past ten years, in honor of contributions that have generated new interest in the subfield and/or opened up new areas of inquiry for political geographic research”), and the Julian Minghi Outstanding Research Award (“given to the author(s) of a journal article, book chapter, or book published during the previous calendar year that makes an innovative, original contribution to the conceptual and/or methodological embrace of political geography”).   Nominations for any of these awards should be made directly to me (steinberg@fsu.edu) and decisions will be made by the entire PGSG Board.  See the announcement of these awards later in this newsletter for complete details.

Preconference: Probably no aspect of the PGSG is more beguiling for the PGSG President than the preconference.  On the one hand, the preconference is the heart of the specialty group: A core cadre of PGSG members engages with each other for two or three days and quite literally redefines the meaning of political geography through their practice.  The PGSG has sponsored a pre-conference without interruption for the past 17 years, a record that I doubt any other AAG specialty group can match.  On the other hand, PGSG presidents are regularly beset with gripes about bad timing, bad location, poor attendance, low-quality papers, low diversity of interests represented, lack of “new blood” attending, etc.  To that end, at the Philadelphia business meeting I was asked to conduct a survey to determine if the preconference process is broken and, if so, if it can (or even should) be fixed.

I’ve written a lengthy analysis of the survey results, which can be accessed by going to the PGSG website (www.politicalgeography.org) and clicking on the “Preconference Survey” link.  Here’s a synopsis of my analysis, and some recommendations that I’ll be proposing at the business meeting:

1. While not many respondents felt that the small size of the conference is a problem, most would not mind if it were a bit bigger.  What this suggests to me is that, while there’s nothing wrong with a small conference, we shouldn’t be scared of ideas that, in the course of improving the quality or diversity of the conference, might also increase attendance.

2. There’s a strong perception that some areas of political geography are overrepresented at the preconferences (namely electoral and geopolitics/international affairs/military) and that other areas are underrepresented (namely urban/local and cultural/identity/borderlands/diaspora/nationalism).  Whether that is actually true does not matter.  What does matter is that a number of political geographers who work on urban and identity issues feel as though the preconference is not their conference.  Given that the PGSG’s mandate is to represent and nurture studies across the breadth of political geography, this sense of non-representativeness (even if it is just a sense) is a problem, for both institutional and ethical reasons.

3. While there was mixed response (including some very strong negative comments) to the idea of having each year’s conference revolve around an exclusive theme, there was strong support for having a non-exclusive theme to each conference.  A number of respondents suggested that specific speakers (keynoters, non-geographers) could be invited to add extra excitement (and quality) to the theme.  The call-for-papers, however, would explicitly state that only some sessions would focus on the theme and that papers on all aspects of political geography would be welcome.  In essence, a hybrid conference along these lines is being planned for Boulder, where the focus will be on papers commenting on the recent history and future of the field, but where other papers are also welcome.  Combining this point with point #2 above, I’d like to suggest that if we hold non-exclusive themed conferences in the future, we strongly consider highlighting urban/local or cultural/identity/borderlands/diaspora/nationalism concerns.

4. Notwithstanding these substantive issues, the biggest reasons for low attendance appear to be logistical problems with a) taking off more than a week from work (and, in some cases, with finding childcare for more than a week), b) cost, and c) the hassles of getting from one conference to another.  Following these three reasons, the next most commonly given reason for non-attendance was that preconferences are often held in uninteresting places.  One way to cope with all (or at least most) of these problems would be to make the preconference not a preconference at all but a specialty group conference at another time of the year.  Delinking the specialty group conference from the AAG Annual Meeting would allow the specialty group conference to be held at a “convenient” time and an “interesting” location (although I’m not sure that we could ever achieve a consensus about when is “convenient” or where is “interesting”).  We may want to consider doing this at least once, to give PGSG members who can’t usually attend the preconference the opportunity to attend.

Best wishes to all for 2005.  It’s truly been a pleasure serving as PGSG President, and I look forward to heckling my successors at future business meetings.

Phil Steinberg

Tallahassee, Florida


PGSG PRECONFERENCE 2005

AAG Pre-Conference at the University of Colorado at Boulder, CO. April 3–5, 2005.

Sponsored by the Institute of Behavioral Science, Council on Research and Creative Work, and the College of Arts and Sciences, University of Colorado; and Elsevier Science Publishers

Organizers: John O'Loughlin and Lynn Staeheli of the University of Colorado

The Political Geography Specialty Group of the AAG will hold a small conference in Boulder, Colorado, immediately prior to the Annual Meetings of the AAG. This year’s theme will be "Political Geography: Retrospect and Prospect" in recognition of the 25th year of the journal Political Geography. Political Geography has changed quite dramatically since the time when the original editorial board posed a research agenda for the sub-discipline. This conference offers an opportunity to reflect on what political geography has - and has not - achieved in the intervening years. We invite papers that evaluate the sub-field and its progress on the research agenda described in the early issues of the journal, papers that propose new research areas, or papers presenting topical research that points the way forward for the sub-discipline. Other papers on political geographic themes will be accommodated as well.

The conference will be convened in Boulder, and will be held in conjunction with a similar conference organized by the Developing Areas Specialty Group, and we anticipate some joint sessions and events. Boulder is approximately 30 miles from Denver, making it relatively easy to attend both the pre-conference and then the regular meetings of the AAG. Frequent bus service links the cities and the Denver International Airport to Boulder (see www.rtd-denver.com).

To ensure opportunities for sustained discussion of research, the political geography pre-conference will be limited to 50 people. We ask that potential participants indicate their interest in participating by December 1, 2004, and that abstracts for papers be submitted by February 15.  First priority will be given to those who wish to present papers, and then to people who are willing to serve as session chairs or discussants. Other participants are welcome on a space available basis.

The conference will convene at 6pm on Sunday, April 3 with a reception on the campus at the University of Colorado. Paper and discussion sessions will be held 9am-5pm on Monday and Tuesday at the Marriott Hotel in Boulder. There is no conference registration fee. Double rooms at the Marriott are available for $89/night, but must be booked by the 5th of March. They can be booked at this rate from Saturday night (2 April) to Tuesday night (5th).

To indicate your interest in participating in the conference, please send an email to ibsnews@colorado.edu by the 1st of December. Provide your name and contact information, and indicate whether you wish to present a paper, serve as chair or discussant, or simply attend. If you are interested in presenting a paper, please indicate its general topic or substance.

For further information, contact John O’Loughlin (johno@colorado.edu) or Lynn Staeheli (lynner@colorado.edu).

URL:  http://www.colorado.edu/IBS/aagpreconference/
Update from John O’Loughlin:

Best to all for a great 2005!!

The arrangements for the preconference are now well advanced.  By visiting the conference webpage, you can get details on the planned schedule, about a dozen abstracts, and information on hotel reservations and travel to Boulder from/back to Denver and the airport.  Go to www.colorado.edu/ibs/aagpreconference

In addition to the paper sessions, we will have a joint opening party on Sunday 3 April at 7pm and a joint plenary session with the Development Geographers at 4pm on Monday 4 April. 

If you plan to present a paper, please send the abstract (by FEBRUARY 15) to  ibsnews@colorado.edu.

If you plan to attend, please let us know for certain by FEBRUARY 15.

If you are a grad student and you are interested in a place to kip for the conference, contact Benson Wilder (a geography graduate student) at benson.wilder@colorado.edu

If you want to ski on Saturday or Sunday before the preconference and you are interested in a day trip to a local ski area, please contact Luke Ward (a geography graduate student) at lucas.ward@colorado.edu  He is organizing transport for those interested.  (The idea of about 50

political geographers on skis at Winter Park is definitely Monty Pythonesque!!)

Most importantly, note the hotel has the cheap rate ($89/night) till March 5 and should be booked as soon as you are able.  The rate is also good for Saturday 2 and Tuesday 5 April.

Finally, airfares are low now (e.g. Boston-Denver $247) for the dates of the pre-conference and the AAG conference - so BOOK NOW. 

johno


2005 AAG MEETING IN DENVER

The Annual Meeting of the AAG will be held April 5-9 in Denver, as most of you know.  The complete program is expected to be available online at the AAG website by the end of January 2005.  In addition to our sponsored sessions, all PGSG members are enthusiastically invited to attend the Business Meeting, the Political Geography Plenary Lecture, and the PGSG-sponsored Current Topics Roundtable, all of which should be included in the final program.   Please note that some specialty group business meetings are slated for an 11:50 am – 12:50 pm time slot on Thursday and possibly on Friday rather than the usual evening schedule.  For the complete program, keep an eye on the AAG website at http://www.aag.org/.  Once the program has been finalized, we will send an addendum to this newsletter to PGSG members listing all PGSG-sponsored sessions.


POLITICAL GEOGRAPHY NON-STUDENT ACHIEVMENT AWARDS

The Political Geography Specialty Group is seeking nominations for three outstanding achievement awards for non-student political geographers.  Awards will be announced at the 2005 Business Meeting in Denver.  Please send nominations to Phil Steinberg at steinberg@fsu.edu by March 10, 2005.

Awards are to be as follows:

-
Julian Minghi Outstanding Research Award.  This award will be given to the author(s) of a journal article, book chapter, or book published during the previous calendar year that makes an innovative, original contribution to the conceptual and/or methodological embrace of political geography.

-
Stanley D. Brunn Young Scholar Award.  This award will be given to an individual who has received her/his Ph.D. within the past ten years, in honor of contributions that have generated new interest in the subfield and/or opened up new areas of inquiry for political geographic research.

-
Richard Morrill Public Outreach Award.  This award will be given to an individual who has used her or his political geographic expertise to affect change (in public thought or public policy) beyond the academy.  

General Information:

1. 
All awards will be based on nominations made to the President of the PGSG, with award decisions to be made by the PGSG Board.

2. 
For all awards, the field of political geography will be defined according to the breadth of topics covered in the Political Geography chapter of the “Geography in America at the Dawn of the 21st Century” volume.

3. 
For each award category, a maximum of one award will be conferred each year, with the announcement to be made at the PGSG Business Meeting taking place the next Spring (e.g., the announcement for the Outstanding Research Award for 2004 will be made at the Spring 2005 Business Meeting).  For each award category, if there are no nominees whom the Board views as deserving of merit, no award will be made.

4. 
Each award recipient will receive a $50 check to honor her or his achievement.

5. 
Decisions regarding who receives awards will be made by the PGSG Board.  The PGSG Board reserves the right to determine whether a nominee (or a nominated publication) falls within the scope of political geography.

6. 
Nominations by Board members are permitted.

7. 
Awardees need not be PGSG or AAG members, although awardees will be strongly encouraged to join both groups if they are not already members.


2005 PGSG DISSERTATION ENHANCEMENT AWARD

The PGSG Dissertation Enhancement Award of $800.00 is to be granted annually to a PGSG student member. Interested students should prepare a mini-dissertation proposal for submission to the Dissertation Awards Committee. Guidelines for the DEA are as follows:

1.
The competition is open to all Ph.D. students who are members of the PGSG.

2.
The DEA proposal should be 8-10 pages in length total (single or double spaced) and include sections covering the research question(s), theoretical issues, conceptual framework, methodology, relevance to political geography, and a budget describing how the $800.00 would be used.

3. 
 If a student has already incurred expenses listed in the budget by the time of the award announcement, the student may use the DEA to cover those expenses.

4.  
The DEA proposal should be crafted from the student's dissertation proposal which has been or will be submitted to the Ph.D. committee within the 2004-2005 academic year.

5.  
To enable full consideration of all submissions, entrants should send copies of their DEA proposals to each member of the Dissertation Enhancement Awards Committee listed below.  Electronic submissions are welcome. Final acceptance date for submissions is March 14, 2005.

6.
The results of the DEA competition will be announced to the winner just prior to the annual AAG meeting in Denver and the winner will be invited to attend the annual AAG Awards Luncheon at the expense of the PGSG. The award will be formally announced at the PGSG business meeting in Denver, and the $800.00 award will be distributed to the winner at that time. The winner's name and dissertation title will be forwarded to the AAG for publication in the AAG Newsletter.

7.
Questions concerning the competition may be directed to the members of the Dissertation Enhancement Awards Committee.

Dissertation Enhancement Award Committee:

Dr. Erin Hogan Fouberg, SDSU-West River Graduate Center, 500 East St. Joseph Street, Rapid City, SD 57401; erin.fouberg@sdstate.edu

Dr. John Heppen, Department of Geography and Mapping Sciences, University of Wisconsin

- River Falls, 410 S. Third Street, River Falls, WI 54022; john.heppen@uwrf.edu

Dr. Julian Minghi, Department of Geography, U. of South Carolina, Columbia, SC  29208; minghi@sc.edu


2005 POLITICAL GEOGRAPHY STUDENT PAPER COMPETITION

The student paper competition is open to all students who have written and presented a research paper on a topic in political geography.  Guidelines are as follows: 

1.
The competition is open to all students, however a student may not receive a Student Paper Competition award more than once during her/his tenure as a student.

2.
The entries must be research papers and not complete theses or dissertations. Papers must not be longer than 15 pages plus bibliography. 

3.
Entries must be on a topic in political geography. 

4. 
Paper entries must have been presented at a professional meeting during the twelve-month period concluding with the last day of the Denver meetings. 

5. 
Hard copies of papers must be submitted to all three members of the PGSG's Student Paper Award Committee by 15 March 2005. 

6. 
Submissions will normally be divided into Masters and Ph.D. student divisions. 

7. 
Submissions will be judged on their written clarity, methodological and theoretical soundness, and their contributions to research in political geography. 

8. 
All monetary prizes are awarded at the discretion of the Student Paper Award Committee. Prizes will normally include: Doctoral Student Award ($100 + reimbursement of AAG Annual Meeting student registration fee), Master’s Student Award ($100 + reimbursement of AAG Annual Meeting student registration fee), and up to three Honorable Mention awards (reimbursement of AAG Annual Meeting student registration fee).  The results of the Student Paper Award competition will be announced to the winner just prior to the annual AAG meeting in Denver and the awardees (including any Honorable Mention awardees) will be invited to attend the annual AAG Awards Luncheon at the expense of the PGSG.  The awards will be formally announced at the PGSG business meeting in Denver and the cash awards and registration reimbursement will be distributed to the awardees at that time. The awardees’ names and paper titles will be forwarded to the AAG for publication in the AAG Newsletter.  Following the AAG meeting, awardees will be given an opportunity to submit electronic versions of their papers to the PGSG webmaster for posting on the www.politicalgeography.org website.

9.
Any questions pertaining to eligibility will be resolved by the Student Paper Award Committee.  

Student Paper Award Committee: 

Dr. Michael Brown, Department of Geography, Box 353550, The University of Washington, Seattle, Washington 98195-3550; michaelb@u.washington.edu

Dr. Michael Shin, UCLA - Department of Geography, 1255 Bunche Hall, Box 951524, Los Angeles, CA 90095-1524; shinm@geog.ucla.edu

Dr. Randall Wilson, Environmental Studies Department, Gettysburg College, 300 North Washington Street, Gettysburg, PA 17325; rwilson@gettysburg.edu

ANNOUNCEMENTS AND CALLS FOR PAPERS

The 2005 annual meeting of the National Council for Geographic Education will be held in Birmingham, Alabama, October 12-15.  Multiple special session on civil rights issues are planned.  Papers on any aspect related to civil rights including voting, housing, employment, immigration or same-sex marriage are welcomed.  Visits to some civil rights sites such as the Sixteenth Street Baptist Church and the Civil Rights Museum are planned.  If you are interested contact Jerry Webster at (205) 348-5047 or gwebster@bama.ua.edu.


RECENT BOOK

Merrett, Christopher D. and Norman Walzer, editors. 2003. Japanese translation of A Cooperative Approach to Local Economic Development: A Challenge by New Generation Cooperatives in America. Westport, CT: Quorum Books. With new preface, Translated by Hiroshi Isoda, Kyushu

University. Tokyo, Japan: I-e-no Hikari Publishing.


MEMBER NEWS

Julian Minghi is in his fourth year of retirement from the University of South Carolina. Last May, Julian was invited to give the keynote address at the Mountains without Borders conference in Tarvisio (Italy), Villach (Austria), and Kranjska Gora (Slovenia) celebrating Slovenia's accession

to the European Union.  In October, he offered four two-hour lectures in London as a guest faculty member in the first-year required course of the M.A. program in International Boundary Studies run jointly by the School of African and Oriental Studies (SOAS) and King's College.
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